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Village of South Russell 
5205 Chillicothe Road 

South Russell, Ohio 44022 

440-338-6700    Fax 440-338-8776 

__________________________________________________________ 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 

Record of Proceedings 

May 15, 2019, 7:00 p.m. 

Members Present: David Maistros, Andy Hitchcock, George Clemens 

Not Present:  Terry Brennan, Laura LaChapelle 

Other Officials: Mayor Koons, Bridey Matheney, Solicitor; Dave Hocevar,  

   Building Inspector;  

Guests:    Derek Hoch, 1370 Bell Rd.; Brian Kennedy, 11683 Royalton Rd., North  

   Royalton; Patric and Cammie Fansko, 74 Paw Paw Lake Dr.; Richard  

   Kilby, 78 Paw Paw Lake Dr.; Gary Neola, Cornerstone Architecture 

David Maistros called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Maistros read the roll. 

Maistros made a motion to approve the April 17, 2019 minutes, seconded by Hitchcock.  Roll 

call – ayes, all.  Motion carried. 

The Solicitor swore in those individuals who would be speaking or testifying. 

First Agenda Item  

Three variance requests for the property located at 1370 Bell Road, South Russell, OH.  It 

is a pool addition which creates three different variance requests.   

Brian Kennedy, the contractor for the project, explained that it is a variance to locate a pool in 

the side yard and front yard of the residence.  The residence has a private drive off of Bell Rd. 

and the house faces the private drive.  The side and front yard is actually their back yard and the 

Bell Rd. side of the property is lined with trees.  Maistros said that essentially the Village is 

treating this as a front yard setback. 

Hocevar researched zoning files and found that there were plans that designated the front and 

side yards, and this was where a determination would be required.  He explained that the front 

yard setback is a little different in different areas in South Russell.  When he researched the 

property, he saw that this was a front yard and it was a side yard regardless of where the street 

was.  He spoke to the applicant and explained what he needed to request.  Maistros thought that 

this made sense according to the way the Village defines the front yard setback based along the 

frontage of Bell Road.   
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Maistros asked Kennedy to continue describing the distance that the project is encroaching into 

the setback.  His understanding was that Kennedy had a cement pad and then the pool itself that 

are both encroaching.  Kennedy said this was correct.  He explained that the pool is 84 feet from 

the street, which would be the front yard.  Then on the side yard it is 52 feet to the property line 

as the crow flies.  Maistros stated he understood that there is a request for a variance regarding 

the height of the fence.  The application indicates a 4-foot-tall fence that would be in the front 

yard setback.  However, fences in the front yard may be no taller than 3 feet, so a 1-foot height 

variance would be required to proceed.  Kennedy said in the State of Ohio, it is not so much a 

fence, but a pool barrier and the requirement is 48 inches.  Maistros stated that the Village does 

have a code for a requirement for fencing around a pool.  Hocevar stated that if anything, also the 

requirements for fence projected under the front setback is only 3 feet high.  He stated between 

the pool and the pad around the pool and the fence, it all falls into the same parameters of being 

in the front setback.  Hence, with the 3-foot-high in the front setback, if it was around the 

backyard in the rear yard, it would not be an issue.  Being in the front yard, it is an issue.  

Maistros said if it were to go in the rear yard, they would be required to have a 4-foot-high fence 

around the pool.  He added that he would rather have a 48-inch fence around the pool from a 

safety standpoint.   

Maistros offered the opportunity for comments before the Board asked questions on the project. 

Clemens asked Hocevar that the pool is 52 feet from the side yard, if the resident had considered 

that to be the rear setback, would that conform with what the resident would have had to do 

versus a rear setback?  Hocevar replied that there may have also been an issue with the septic 

system.  Clemens could not recall what the required setback was.  Hocevar asked if it was for the 

pool itself.  Clemens said yes, and Hocevar stated it would be 20 feet.  Clemens reiterated that 

they were 52 feet in the rear of the lot.  He added that they would be fine even it that was the 

rear.  Clemens stated that “all of this” would conform if the house were considered to be facing 

the private way.  Hocevar stated this was correct.  Clemens thought this was a strong rationale 

for granting the variance, especially with the low structure.  All that is above the ground is the 

fence.  Clemens added that it looked like there was a construction drive going in that would cut a 

20-foot path through the trees.  Kennedy said probably a little narrower, just enough to get 

minimal damage, so they don’t have to fix the whole 10 feet and Clemens interjected the other 

400 feet of driveway and everything else.  Hocevar stated he spoke to the Service Department 

about this and everything is up to speed, so they complied with what they had to comply with 

there.  Clemens had no further questions and stated it was a pretty good rationale for a variance 

request. 

Hitchcock stated that while looking through the code, it addressed having the pool and pump 

within the required setback.  He asked where the pump would be.  He questioned whether the 

current request was enough if they planned to put the pump outside toward Bell Rd.  Would this 

necessitate a bigger setback request?  Kennedy stated the pump would be on the north side of the 

house so it would be in the front yard close to the house.  Hitchcock asked if it would be inside 

the fence area.  Kennedy said probably not, but it could be located either way.  Hitchcock did not 

want to ignore this relative to the rest of the request as a minor detail that would be outside of 
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what potentially could be approved by the Board.  Clemens said it would have to stay further 

than 84 feet from Bell Road, and he thought it looked like it could.  Kennedy said it was not 

inside the fence, but more to the rear of the house, which is at an angle.  It would be on the 

northeast side of the house behind the existing deck tucked away.  Hocevar stated that if they 

stayed behind the front setback of the house to the rear of the front setback, then they would be 

good, and it would not be an issue.  Kennedy said it would be behind the lines of the house.  

Hitchcock clarified that on the front setback, the line is drawn 84 feet to what appears to be the 

end of the concrete deck on the right setback that goes to the pool itself.  Kennedy said this was 

correct.  He said that one went to the fence and the other to the corner of the pool.  The 84 is to 

the corner of the pool and the 81.8 is to the fence.  Hitchcock rephrased his question to indicate 

the one highlighted in pink that is 52 feet goes to the corner of the pool, and Kennedy agreed.  

Clemens added that it was not the concrete pad, and Kennedy stated this was correct.  Kennedy 

explained that since the concrete is not always considered permanent structure, whereas the pool 

is, this is the point to which they take the measurements.  Hocevar told Hitchcock that this would 

be what he was looking at is the side yard, which falls within the guidelines.   

Maistros asked Hocevar for clarification, explaining that the Board had at least two of the 

variance requests, one of which was a 4-foot variance needed for the pool, and then a 7-foot 

variance needed for the concrete pad.  He asked if these were being treated differently.  Hocevar 

stated that it was something they wanted to put all together, so the variance included everything 

that was within the front setback.  This was the reason for the wording.  There is a pad that 

projects into the front yard, a fence that does not fit within the zoning regulations, and a pool 

being a structure in the front setback past the front of the house.  They attempted to itemize them 

all.  Maistros clarified that they were looking for three different variances.  Hocevar stated he 

thought this would be the way to go.  Maistros said this made sense to him because the pool 

would be more permanent.  If there were changes to the concrete pad, that could change, but the 

pool would be there for a while.  He advised that they would proceed and treat these individual 

votes on all three in case there were different votes on them. 

Clemens made a motion to grant a variance at 1370 Bell Road for a 4 foot fence and a one 

foot height variance versus the 3 foot high fence requirement in the front yard, based on 

the disposition of the house and driveway in front of house that actually faces to this 

particular property’s side yard and private drive and the not substantial nature of the 

request based on the disposition of the house and the neighboring houses, seconded by 

Hitchcock.   

Hitchcock asked if the neighbors to the east on Ridgecrest had said anything about the potential 

project.  Hoch, the resident, stated no, and said that although he did not know how many letters 

were sent out, a couple of neighbors called and asked why they were putting a pool in the front 

yard.  They had a good laugh about it, but there had been nothing but a little banter back and 

forth.  They explained that they were not actually putting it the front yard the way that the house 

sits.  Hitchcock stated the obvious resident that would be impacted would be the house to the east 

on Ridgecrest.   

Roll call – ayes, all.  Motion carried.   
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Clemens made a motion to grant a four foot variance for 1370 Bell Road for the pool 

location, the projection of the pool, into the front setback, basing this motion on the same 

considerations this front yard is truly not acting like a front yard and that based on the 

existing orientation of the house, this is the only logical place to place a pool, which is to say 

to the rear of the house which is considered to be in the front yard.  Clemens added that the 

variance request was significant, seconded by Hitchcock. 

Roll call – ayes, all.  Motion carried. 

Clemens made a motion to grant the 7-foot variance into the front setback for the concrete 

pool pad based on the same considerations as well as the fact that the concrete pad really 

has no negative effect to anyone, and is not a significant variance request, seconded by 

Hitchcock. 

Roll call – ayes, all.  Motion carried. 

Second Agenda Item 

Variance request for a garage extension addition at 74 Paw Paw Lake Dr. for Patric and 

Cammie Fansko.  The application indicates the proposed addition will be in the front yard 

setback. The proposed addition will no longer be in line with the 25% of the dwellings on 

the street.  A 15’8” variance is needed to proceed in accordance with South Russell Village 

Zoning Code 4.02. 

Gary Neola, Cornerstone Architecture, stated that the addition is to add a third car to a two car 

garage a little bit closer to the street.  Given what is in the surrounding neighborhood and the 

setbacks, it did not seem to impose a drastic change in anyone’s divisibility, and he felt it is an 

improvement to the overall house.  He added that they are not only putting on an addition, but 

also working through renovating the exterior of the house as well.  Maistros asked Neola, for the 

record, to indicate whether there were any other options to avoid the variance request.  Neola 

said there was no other appropriate place to gain a third car garage on the site.  (Unintelligible 

12:50) the side yard or make it a two-car depth garage out in front moving closer to the side yard.  

Maistros asked how this compared with the neighboring properties as far as proximity; the front 

yard setback as it relates to the neighboring properties.  Neola stated that it does project a little 

bit closer to the street, not significantly, but closer to the street than one of the adjacent 

neighbors.  Maistros stated that currently the setback is 75 feet if the project goes forward, as 

completed the setback would be 59.4 roughly.  Neola said yes, but thought there was an earlier 

zoning regulation that changed, and Hocevar interjected a 1947 Zoning which stated if you can’t 

meet the 75 foot setback, they would go back to the 1947 zoning which required 25% of the lot 

to project.  He said it was kind of complicated, but you would not want it projecting in the front 

yard more than 25% of the properties on the street.  Hocevar added that he did not measure all of 

them but took a rough count of two adjoining properties and that was what they came up with on 

the sketch.  Maistros asked if Neola knew the actual depth of the property, and added it was not 

noted on the site plan.  Neola said he did not know off hand, but added it was a relatively deep 

lot.  He did not think it was near building area being greater percentage than the overall lot.  He 



Page 5 of 6 

 

looked at this but could not recall what the depth was.  He was looking at whether they needed 

the variance or not. 

Hitchcock asked Hocevar to explain the 25% in line regulation.  Hocevar stated that in some 

situations, or in most situations, the Village can go back to when the property was platted in Paw 

Paw Lake.  One of the things in zoning that refers back to this is that front yard setbacks, which 

could only be 35 feet back then, or can’t go beyond 25% of setback of the adjoining properties.  

He explained that this meant taking 25% of the adjoining properties on the street and seeing how 

far you project.  He added that it can’t project any further than 25%.  Hocevar stated he did not 

measure the properties on the street, only the one to the left and right of the property.  Hitchcock 

clarified that it would be more than 25% closer than the other properties.  Hocevar stated that 

25% of the properties on the street, the project cannot project any further than 25%.  Although he 

only measured the house to the left and right, he stated that the further down the road, the further 

the setback is.  He measured the two most critical.  Hitchcock attempted to clarify that 25% of 

65, and that could be added to the setback.  Hocevar stated yes.  He added, not 25%. He 

explained it is referring to 25% of the adjoining properties, or 25% of the properties on the street.  

So if there are 100 properties, the project cannot project more than 25 properties.  Maistros 

clarified that 25% pertained to the number of homes, not the distance.  Hocevar stated that either 

way, on 75 foot or the projecting property would still need the variance.  Maistros added that 

they were going with the distance.  Clemens asked then that there was no time in which the front 

yard setback is simply 25% of the lot depth and asked whether the percentage came into this 

calculation. 

Hitchcock stated that one out of ever four homes could project further than no more than the 

others.  He asked Hocevar whether he felt the majority of the houses on the street are more than 

65-70 feet, so this would likely encroach on that 25% number.  Hocevar stated that it would 

likely encroach, but he thought the two houses that were really of concern are the ones on the left 

and right.  

Maistros stated from the Board’s standpoint, they are considering a 15’8” variance rather than a 

percentage factor.  Hocevar agreed.  Neola concluded that it was a question of being able to 

bring “this out a little closer to the street,”and he did not think it was something dramatically 

impacting not only the adjacent neighbors but the Paw Paw Lake neighborhood.  Maistros asked 

if there had been responses from any of the neighbors or neighboring properties.  Fransko said 

no.  Hocevar said he received a call from an unknown caller who said they were going to block 

their view.   

Richard Kilby, 78 Paw Paw Lake, next door to the project, stated he was not the caller, but said 

the Fransko’s were very forthcoming with information and marking out the project for them to 

see.  He was fine with the proposed changes.  Hitchcock stated he had taken a drive by the 

property and noted that there were no houses past Kilby’s house and noted that there was just 

one on the opposite side of the street, but the road is a dead end.  Kilby agreed and added there 

was the new pumphouse.   
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Clemens stated that based on the Geauga Real Link information, it appeared the house across the 

street could be closer.  He asked Neola to explain how he came up with 15’8” as the width of the 

addition.  Neola said currently there is a 2-car garage that has a 16-foot-wide garage door.  

Because they were trying to improve the look, the curb appeal, they broke it down into individual 

garage doors.  They also wanted them to become plank wood doors instead of the traditional 8-

foot doors for maneuverability.  Neola said there is three feet that was picked up on the garage 

doors, 9 feet instead of 8 feet.  Clemens stated that the middle bay actually goes further than the 

old garage.  Neola said it comes right up to the edge of the original garage, but yes.  Neola 

explained that with a lot of the new homes he designs, he does 9-foot doors.   

Maistros stated to make it clear for the record, he wanted to indicate that this is an expansion of 

the existing garage but the proposal is to bring it out another 15’8” towards the front yard.   

Maistros made a motion to approve the variance request at 74 Paw Paw Lake Dr. of 15’8” 

variance towards the front yard setback to include for the proposed garage addition, 

seconded by Hitchcock. 

Roll call -ayes, all.  Motion carried. 

Old Business:  None 

New Business:  Hocevar stated there would be a variance coming in for an addition to a house 

on Bell.  The individual approached Hocevar two weeks ago, and Hocevar told him to submit the 

papers, which he said he would.  He stated there would be something for next month’s meeting.  

Maistros acknowledged that the meeting was scheduled for June 19, 2019.  He asked if there 

were any conflicts and added that he would be out of town that meeting.   

Maistros made a motion to adjourn at 7:35, seconded by Hitchcock. 

 

_______________________________                       _________________________________ 

David Maistros, Chairman                                            Nancy Grattino, Board Secretary 

 
Prepared by:  Leslie Galicki 
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Village of South Russell 
5205 Chillicothe Road 

South Russell, Ohio 44022 

440-338-6700    Fax 440-338-8776 

__________________________________________________________ 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 

Record of Proceedings 

July 17, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. 

Members Present: George Clemens, Andy Hitchcock, Laura LaChapelle 

Not Present:  David Maistros, Terry Brennan 

Other Officials: Mayor Koons, Bridey Matheney, Solicitor; Dave Hocevar, Building  

   Inspector; Kris Wilson, Interim Board Secretary 

Guests:    Shawn Spohn, 51 West Belmeadow Lane, South Russell 

   Mark McGrievy, 60 N. Main Street, Chagrin Falls 

   Taylor and Charlie Robinson, 111 Southwyck Dr. 

 

George Clemens called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Board Secretary read the roll. 

With having a three-person board, Clemens asked the Solicitor for clarification about how many 

votes would be required to pass an appeal. The Solicitor stated it would have to be unanimous to 

pass, and in such an instance, other communities give the option of tabling the matter and 

rescheduling it for a meeting with more members.   

Clemens advised the applicant that he would have this option.  Spohn, the applicant, elected to 

go forward.   

Clemens asked about approval of the June 19, 2019 minutes and the Board Secretary stated they 

were not ready for approval. 

First Agenda Item  

Clemens introduced the variance request for an accessory structure at 51 West Bel 

Meadow Lane, South Russell, for Shawn Spohn.  Clemens noted that the application was 

similar to the pervious applications except the proposed accessory structure would be in 

the side yard setback 4 feet from the property line.   In the previous application, it was set 2 

feet from the property line.  He noted the resident checked his property lines and found it 

was 4 feet away.  The required zoning setback is 20 feet and a 16-foot variance was needed 

to proceed in accordance with South Russell Village Zoning Code Section 4.02. 

The Solicitor swore in the applicants who would be testifying. 
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Hocevar advised for the record that Spohn came to the Building Department when he purchased 

the shed.  It was being delivered and he asked if he could put it on his lot.  Hocevar did not want 

anyone to have the impression that Spohn just dropped this on the Board’s lap.  He told Spohn to 

put it where (unintelligible 35:21) go through the Zoning procedures and wanted to be sure the 

Board realized he did not just throw it on the lot and come up later.  LaChapelle and Hitchcock 

advised they were aware of this.  Hocevar said he just wanted to clear the air.  He added that 

Spohn had followed up on it and went through the ZBA procedures.   

Spohn stated he was requesting a variance to put a shed 4 feet off the lot line.  He clarified that 

he located his property line and measured.  The shed was 4 feet “plus” within the property line.  

Neither of his neighbors had objections to the structure.  Earlier in the week, he observed a 

number of shed placements in the East and West Bel Meadow development as well as on Bell 

Road.  He provided images of the properties for the Board to view and explained that the sheds 

were situated similarly to what he was requesting.  One property on Bell Rd., he noted had two 

sheds on the fence line, which, according to the ordinance must be 3 feet off the property line.   

LaChapelle asked why Spohn selected the location for which he was requesting a variance.  

Spohn explained that he had an established garden, a gravel pad, garden beds, and a deck.  

LaChapelle asked what was in Spohn’s garden, and Spohn said right now he had nothing because 

of the weather but added it was a fenced garden.  He said the access to the yard, deck, and the 

garden would be impeded if the shed were to be placed anywhere else in the area. 

Clemens stated that in the pictures provided by Spohn, there was a trailer. He asked Spohn to 

refresh the memories of Board members as to the purpose of the trailer.  Spohn stated the trailer 

belonged to his son who had just purchased a house.  The trailer would be moved there 

eventually.  Spohn added the trailer was covering about half his garden.  Clemens stated that part 

of the issue he struggled with the last time was seeing the two things next to each other and 

trying to understand why they could not be interchangeable.  If one could exist next to the garden 

and one could exist 20 feet away from the property line, why could they not be switched?  Spohn 

explained that switching them would preclude access to the garden.  The trailer, he explained, 

was essentially a vehicle, where the shed was not something that was easily moved.  Spohn 

added that his neighbor had a fence, and it was 3 feet off his lot line, which restricted anything he 

did to include using a mower on the three-foot stretch.  Spohn stated he did not understand the 

dynamic of having a 12-foot shed which did not impede the flow between the yards other than 

for the 12 foot section, compared to a fence that was required to be three feet off the property 

line, was a permanent structure, and fenced in the length of the property. He had concerns over 

this.  Clemens explained these were under totally different zoning restrictions and were handled 

differently by the Village. 

Clemens opened the public portion of the meeting in case anyone had responded to notices and 

had comments about the project.   

Spohn stated the purpose of the pictures he provided to the Board was to show sheds that had 

been in place for a long time.  He did not know if they had been done properly, but said he was 

trying to go about the process in the right fashion.  Spohn stated that the last time, the Board was 
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worried about his goal in the future, and he was perplexed by this because it was a temporary 

structure as he understood, but still regarded as a permanent structure.  Hitchcock explained that 

the code was that the Board worked to grant this as if at some point in the future Spohn or 

someone else who might own the property could put a structure in the exact same place, build a 

foundation, and do something very different than what Spohn was proposing.  The character of 

what was there now could be very different and neighbors at that point could have no claim to 

say they did not want this because the Board would have approved it.  Hitchcock said that was 

why it was a consideration.   

Clemens closed the public hearing portion of the meeting and noted there were no comments 

from others than the applicant. 

Clemens stated there were all kinds of things in South Russell, and variances had been granted.  

He added that things had also been put up without having gone through the proper channels over 

time.  Some things predate the zoning, so there might be a shed that was put up before zoning 

requirements.  It did not establish a right to do something by finding similar conditions in the 

Village.  The Board was supposed to look at it as an area variance in regard to seven factors, two 

of which were troubling for him in this case:  The factors to be considered and weighed in 

determining whether an appellant seeking an area variance had encountered practical difficulties, 

which was the standard, in the proposed use of his property including but not limited to a) 

whether the property in question will yield a reasonable return or whether there can be any 

beneficial use of the property without the variance; b) whether variance is substantial; c) whether 

the essential character of a neighborhood would be substantially altered or whether adjoining 

properties would suffer a substantial detriment as a result of the variance; d) whether the 

variance would adversely effect the delivery of governmental services; e) whether the applicant 

purchased the property with knowledge of the zoning restrictions; f) whether the applicant’s 

predicament feasibly can be obviated through some method other than a variance; g) whether the 

spirit and intent behind the zoning requirement would be observed and substantial justice done 

by granting the variance.  Clemens said there were a couple that were tough in this case, 

particularly “g”, spirit and intent which went back to “b,” whether the variance was substantial.  

Spohn was asking to go very close to the lot line, 4 feet not 2, which was better, but it was going 

against a 20-foot variance.  He said it was hard to argue that this was not a substantial variance.  

LaChapelle added when looking at factor “c”, in viewing the photos provided by Spohn, it would 

appear that it was a practice in the neighborhood which lead her to be inclined to say that item 

“c” would be in favor of the applicant.  Clemens agreed, but added that if a neighbor was trying 

to do something different with their backyard, they might not like looking at the shed 4 feet from 

the property line.  He added this was not the case with his present neighbor.  LaChapelle said 

regarding item “d,” she felt this also favored the applicant.  Regarding item “e,” and the 

resident’s knowledge of zoning restrictions on purchase of the property, he felt the resident had 

owned the property a long time, possibly predating the zoning restrictions.  However, Clemens 

advised that item “f” was the toughest measure regarding whether Spohn’s predicament could be 

obviated in some method other than a variance.  In other words, could he move the shed 

somewhere on the property that did not require a variance.  He thought it was tough because 

Spohn has a 27-foot-wide pad, an 8-foot-wide shed, and clearly he could make the variance less 
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by moving it on the pad.  He could also put another gravel pad somewhere else on the property.  

It would move the shed back and clearly obviate the need for getting a variance.  The Board was 

not saying that if it cost the applicant more to follow the rules, they should break the rules.  They 

were not supposed to take that economic consideration.  Clemens said putting gravel down and 

another pad for a shed was really not a variance type difficulty.  Having a giant ravine would be 

the kind of practical difficulty that the Board was used to considering. 

Spohn stated he lived in a development where there was a huge drainage problem in the 

neighborhood.  By putting the shed back in the backyard, it would not be just a matter of putting 

in a gravel pad.  He would have to put road back there.  Not until the last couple of weeks was he 

able to drive the mower on the lawn without creating ruts because of the amount of water that 

transfers through the yards.  This was why it was on the gravel pad, so he would not have to put 

a road back there.  He asked where he would put it, 20 feet inside the lot line?  That would have 

it sitting out in the middle of his yard.  His guess was that the water was the reason for the 

placement of the other sheds he had photographed.  Spohn reiterated that moving it over would 

also interfere with the garden and access to the deck.  He added that the current location allowed 

him access to the items stored in the shed without having to go into the backyard when it was not 

reasonable to even walk there. He acknowledged that it had been wetter than usual this year, but 

he would sink two to three inches in the yard when he walked in it.  This was one of the reasons 

he did not consider putting the shed in the back of the yard.  He would not be able to access it. 

LaChapelle asked if the trailer was kept where it was all the time and asked if there were times 

when it was not there.  Spohn said it would be.  She asked when Spohn backed out of his garage, 

was he able to back out without going on to the gravel area to get out.  Spohn said he was able to.  

La Chapelle asked if he was able to stay on the asphalt when he backed out.  Spohn said he 

imagined he could.  She said she did not know if Spohn had to turn to navigate off the asphalt 

onto the graveled area.  Spohn said it depended on which side of the garage he was on.  He said 

it would be impeded to some degree.  She asked if this had anything to do with why he chose the 

location he did for the shed.  Spohn concurred and said it would be out of the way and he could 

have access to the structures more conveniently.   

Clemens said he was having a problem with the 4 feet away because it was so close.  He asked if 

there was a way to move it another 8 feet over so it would be 12 feet away so that it could be a 

non-substantial variance.  He pointed out that it was right in the middle of the pad and there was 

plenty of access around it between it and the house.  Spohn could say it touched the garden 

fence, but Clemens did not think Spohn could tell him he could not get to the garden.  He 

suggested Spohn reconfigure the garden.  He did not think Spohn was being flexible either.  If 

the variance was less substantial, the Board could let him move ahead with it.  Spohn said there 

were other structures in the Village for which variances had been approved for 10 feet for 

houses, and Clemens interjected that what had ever been granted was not the issue.  He stated 

that he realized Spohn thought he was making a reasonable request, but the Board did not think it 

sounded like a completely reasonable request.  He said it was tough to overcome the standard.  

Clemens further suggested putting the trailer on the other side of it for the time being, that the 

trailer was not really an issue, but this would allow for vehicular passage on the other side.  
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Spohn said what he did not quite understand was if he had a fence in his yard, there was no 

(unintelligible 14:32), so he did not understand that, and to put it 12 feet inside was not going to 

work.  Clemens said he did not have that flexibility in his mind because he did have it in the lot.  

Spohn said it was not in his mind, it was what he would be having on his property and what he 

would be dealing with.  He acknowledged the other possibilities, but said they were not 

workable, manageable, or aesthetically pleasing.  Spohn said somebody reasonable could say 

two more feet, but otherwise he was told with the last board  to put it in the middle of the pad or 

next to the garage, which was not manageable. 

Hitchcock clarified that Spohn said that if he was to slide it closer to the garage, he would not be 

able to access the deck.  Looking at the picture from the rear of the house where the trailer 

currently was, Hitchock asked if he was to picture the shed in place of the trailer, he did not see 

where Spohn would be struggling to access the porch.  He stated he was just trying to 

understand.  Spohn said that first, he would not put it next to the garage because what would he 

do with the space between the two structures?  He added it would be somewhere animals would 

nest.  Clemens said he was referring to where the trailer was in the picture, in the middle of the 

pad.  Spohn said he felt he had addressed this.  He thought aesthetically it was horrible, and what 

would he do with the other side of the pad?  It would be a lost area.  He understood that this 

would be to keep a roadway or path into his backyard, but he did not know why he would need a 

road into his backyard?  Hitchcock clarified that it would be in order to make the variance less 

substantial so that the Board could say it was not a substantial variance and it did not have a 

detrimental effect, and he would have gone part way to obviate the need for a substantial 

variance.   

The Solicitor asked how long the gravel pad had been in place.  Spohn stated for 20 years.  She 

asked what had been on the gravel pad where the shed was currently located.  He explained that 

vehicles would pull up that far.  He put it there for a number of reasons, including drainage and 

to avoid parking on the asphalt.  The Solicitor reiterated that Spohn said the trailer was 

temporary and asked if the shed could be moved over to just half of where the trailer was.  Spohn 

replied that he had 27 feet there.  He said this was right at the end of the drive and if he were to 

be doing anything in the garage, he would back into it where it was in the middle of the pad.  The 

Solicitor asked if Spohn did not have this problem now with the trailer being there.  Spohn said 

he did not and added that it was movable.   

Clemens asked if there was discussion by the Board.  He stated that if the Board were to not 

grant the variance request, then Spohn would need to move the structure 20 feet off the property 

line.  Clemens explained that once the Board voted, it was done, so he was giving Spohn another 

chance to reconsider moving it 12 feet off or possibly 10 feet off, but not so close to the side.  

Spohn said it was not that he wasn’t flexible, but that 12 feet would put it in the middle of the 

driveway, and he would not have a shed then.  It was not that he was not trying to work with the 

Board.   

Hitchcock restated that Spohn staked out the property line and, for frame of reference, and asked 

whether the distance between the stakes and asphalt was 2 feet?  Spohn stated it was 3 feet 

“plus” from the stake to the side of the driveway.  Hitchcock said there was about another foot 
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from the edge of the driveway to the side of the structure.  Clemens asked if it was about six feet 

away from the property line right now?  Hitchcock said it was at four feet right now.  Spohn said 

the lot line was on a bit of a diagonal.  He explained that when he came before the Board the first 

time, he knew he was more than two feet away.  He just thought with the neighbors not having 

an issue with it, he could safely tell the Board two feet for sure.  He added that the difference was 

obviously that if it were not approved, he would find out where the lot ended and find out exactly 

where he was.  This was how he came up with the four feet.  Clemens stated that Spohn was still 

asking for a substantial variance.  Clemens said Spohn could move the garden or add a gravel 

pad on the back of the gravel pad so that he could maintain use of the front gravel pad.  He could 

tuck it behind the garage completely so it would have no aesthetic impact on the house.  None of 

these solutions would put him back in the marshy part of his yard.  Spohn said it would interfere 

with the usage of his property, the house and structures.  Clemens said it would be a change, but 

not necessarily an interference.  Spohn said unless he put it deep into the backyard, which he had 

already explained with the water issues, and the only time he was not having the water issues 

was late summer.  He would not be able to access it other times of year without destroying the 

yard.   

Clemens asked Spohn then if he would prefer it be 20 feet away from the property line rather 

than 10 to 12 feet away.  Spohn replied no.  

 LaChapelle made a motion to grant a 16-foot variance from the side yard setback 

(unintelligible 4:06) in the location of the shed/accessory structure 4 feet from the property 

line at 51 West Bel Meadow Lane, seconded by Hitchcock.  Hitchcock stated he was 

struggling, but what was swaying him was that there were a lot of sheds in the 

neighborhood.  Although he would not necessarily agree with how they got there, he 

considered that the neighborhood would not be substantially changed as a result of the 

project.  He agreed that there were different ways to change it, but the research brought by 

the resident helped him to see it differently.   He was in favor of granting the variance.   

Roll call – ayes, Hitchcock, LaChapelle, Clemens. Motion carried.   

Clemens explained that he could easily have said no to the variance because he was still not 

convinced that the predicament could not be obviated through being more flexible.  On the other 

side, it was really a question of was this significant?  The numbers were significant but putting 

this little shed across the property line was not a very significant issue at the end of the day, 

although it was important to the applicant.  In consideration to the idea that the issue was not 

really substantial, he voted yes.     

Old Business:  None 

New Business:  None 

Clemens made a motion to adjourn at 7:40. 

 

_______________________________                       _________________________________ 
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David Maistros, Chairman                                            Nancy Grattino, Board Secretary 

 
Prepared by:  Leslie Galicki 
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Village of South Russell 
5205 Chillicothe Road 

South Russell, Ohio 44022 

440-338-6700    Fax 440-338-8776 

__________________________________________________________ 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS MEETING 
Record of Proceedings 

August 21, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. 

Members Present: David Maistros, Bill Stone, Laura LaChapelle 

Not Present:  Andy Hitchcock  

Other Officials: Mayor Koons, Bridey Matheney, Solicitor; Dave Hocevar, Building  

   Inspector; Kris Wilson, Interim Board Secretary 

Guests:    Bob Vallarelli, 30265 Solon Industrial Parkway; Paul Gallagher, 5369 

   Mayfield, Lyndhurst; Peter Cary, 6075 Chagrin River Rd., Bentleyville; 

   Heidi Baumgart, 95 Paw Paw Lake Dr 

The Mayor swore in Bill Stone as a member of the Zoning Board of Appeals.   

ZBA Chairman Maistros called the meeting to order at 7:27 p.m.  The Interim Board Secretary 

read the roll.  Maistros verified with the Interim Board Secretary that there were no minutes 

prepared for approval from the May 15, 2019 or July 17, 2019 meetings.   

First Agenda Item 

Maistros introduced two variance requests for a ground sign extension at 512 East 

Washington Street, South Russell, for Peter Cary, 477 Industrial Parkway, South Russell, 

OH.  The application indicated the placement in the front setback, 22 feet from the curb 

line.  Ground signs are required to have a 25-foot setback from the curb line; a 3’ variance 

is needed to proceed in accordance with South Russell Village Zoning Code Section 5.06. 

The Solicitor swore in guests who would be providing testimony relative to the application. 

Maistros stated that the items before the Board were two variance requests for a ground sign, 512 

East Washington Street, South Russell, OH.  The address for the applicant, Peter Cary, was 477 

Industrial Parkway, South Russell, OH.  Paul Gallagher, Fast Signs, Lyndhurst, OH, presented 

the proposal on August 20, 2019 to the Architectural Review Board (ABR).  He explained that it 

would be for adding a sign to an existing sign.  He added that the sign to be added would 

complement the existing sign with the same style as other signs in the area.  LaChapelle clarified 

that the sign that currently exists was to the left, and the sign to the right was an illustration.  

Gallagher explained that this sign would be added, and the sign would project towards the street.  

For this reason, they were requesting a variance because the distance from the street would 

require a variance of 2 ½ feet.  Chapelle asked why he was proposing putting that section to the 



Page 2 of 4 

 

right versus the left.  Gallagher explained that if it were to go on the left, there were bushes and a 

tree.  He added that if this option had been available, they would have taken it, but the only way 

to do it would be to change landscape.  LaChapelle asked if there were signs of similar nature in 

the area.  Gallagher confirmed there were, and Chapelle specified that they were signs with two 

sections to them.  Gallagher said he was not sure if there were but explained that it would not be 

unusual to have a multi-sign, or where it was tied into the existing post.  Chapelle asked if the 

sign was roughly the same size.  Gallagher stated it was identical.  He was making one sign right 

to the other and putting it right into the 4x4, so the style, painting, and panels would match to the 

existing sign. 

Peter Carey, one of the owners of the building, noted that they have two signs on the property of 

the neighbors to the east, 530 E. Washington Street and the location of Chagrin Yoga, 524 E. 

Washington St.  He indicated they were two columns.  Across the street, there was a similar sign 

arrangement with two columns, one for each of the two addresses.  Carey stated they were trying 

to model this pattern.  The other two buildings did not have the existing column in between, so 

that would be unique to their signpost.  Stone asked how close the tree was to the one side, and 

Gallagher stated the sign would go up at an angle to fit and it would be necessary to level the 

area to put the sign in this area.   

Chapelle asked that while the Board was looking at the submittal that they review the factors that 

are necessary to consider for Stone’s benefit.  Maistros advised that the Board is governed by a 

code that sets forth the criteria, and this was what the applicant was expected to abide by when 

presenting a request for a variance.  Under 3.07c there are seven considerations.  He added that 

although he would read all seven, some did not inherently apply to certain requests.  The criteria 

are:  whether the property in question will yield the reasonable return or whether there can be a 

beneficial use of the property without the variance;  whether the variance is substantial, whether 

the essential character of the neighborhood would be substantially altered or whether adjoining 

properties would suffer substantial detriment as a result of the variance; whether the variance 

would adversely affect the delivery of governmental services, ex. water, sewer, garbage; whether 

the applicant purchased the property with knowledge of the zoning restrictions; whether the 

applicant’s predicament feasibly can be obviated through some method other than a variance; 

and whether the spirit and intent of the zoning required can be observed and substantial justice be 

done in granting the variance.  Chapelle asked if an applicant was required to meet all of the 

criteria, or a majority.  Maistros stated the Board is charged to apply the standards that are 

relevant and weigh whether or not it impacts neighboring properties; whether it is the only time it 

is done and whether it has been done in other places; and whether or not it creates a safety risk.  

These are the factors on which the Board weighs heavily.  Other factors that weigh heavily for 

the Board are whether the essential character of the neighborhood would be substantially altered 

and whether adjoining properties would suffer a substantial detriment as a result of the variance.  

Maistros added that it is assumed that neighboring property owners have abided by the same 

rules and he realized that it would penalizing them by allowing a variance otherwise.  

LaChapelle explained that based on the evidence thus far, she thought that (unintelligible 10:33) 

because the Village had a lot of other signs in the neighborhood.  Maistros stated his view of that 

location was that there were similar signs from a size standpoint.  He added that the other 
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variance being requested is the three-foot variance closer to the roadway.  Just east of this, there 

are signs that he observed while driving east on East Washington, that appeared closer than the 

existing sign to the road.  Hocevar told Maistros that he could not say for sure with what had 

transpired with the Board since he left the Village.  He stated that the situation presented is a 

unique situation for the industrial parkway.  Hocevar stated he did not know how the people in 

the back would get any access to signage to show the businesses anywhere else on the property.  

In reference to what Maistros said, Hocevar was not sure if they had or not and would need to do 

some research.  Maistros stated that it appeared to him that there were already signs closer to the 

roadway than what the proposed addition would be.  For the record, Maistros pointed out that 

this property, 477 Industrial Parkway, did not have any frontage on East Washington Street.  It is 

a property located off East Washington St. and did not have frontage to place a sign in any other 

location other than what was being proposed.   

Carey advised that the sign was installed by the Gottschalk family over 30 years ago.  Three 

placards were for the Gottschalk property at 200 Industrial Parkway, which did not have any 

frontage.  The bottom two placards were for the 100 Industrial Parkway property that did not 

have any frontage either.   

Maistros asked who the property owner was where the sign was located.  Carey explained that a 

partnership that owned it, East Washington Street Partners.  Maistros stated that without there 

being frontage, it was relevant concerning some of the standards the Board was considering in 

determining whether there was another way to resolve the issue.  He recognized that the location 

was limited and if placed on the other side there was existing landscaping that would interfere.  

Maistros asked about the visibility for patrons exiting the driveway, that wondered if it would not 

interfere with pedestrian or vehicle sightlines in getting in and out of the drive.  Gallagher stated 

that there was still 2 ½ feet difference, which was still ample for turning out onto the road.   

Stone asked if it would be possible to take both panels and bump them over three feet, thereby 

not requiring a variance.  Gallagher stated that this would again be running into the landscaping 

if the existing sign were to be moved over.  Stone clarified that they did not own the existing 

sign, and Gallagher confirmed they did not. 

LaChappell stated that the three feet was significant as far as the size and the distance was 

concerned.  Maistros stated the next criteria was whether the property would yield a reasonable 

return or whether it could be of any beneficial use of the property without the variance.  He said 

he was not sure this was a controlling factor in this request.  Whether the essential character of 

the neighborhood would be substantially altered, Maistros stated that it was already on the record 

that the Board agreed that they had seen similar signs.  Whether the variance would adversely 

affect the delivery of governmental services, Maistros did not think this applied, nor would it 

adversely affect it either.  Whether the applicant purchased the property with knowledge of the 

zoning restrictions, Maistros stated he assumed knowledge and that the individual was 

responsible for knowing.  Maistros stated that the issue of whether the applicant’s predicament 

feasibly could obviate through some other method other than a variance was discussed, and 

Chapelle agreed.  Regarding whether the spirit and intent behind the zoning requirement would 

be observed and substantial justice be done by granting the variance, Maistros felt that the 
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Village, like the business owners, had an interest in providing some means to advertise location 

of their tenants.  LaChapelle added that the size of the lettering on the signs was essentially 

similar to the size of lettering on other signs.  Maistros said he appreciated the effort made to 

have the sign not look out of place with the others. 

LaChapelle stated for the most part, it appeared that the balance of factors seemed to weigh in 

favor of possibly granting the variances.  Maistros agreed.  Maistros advised that he would be 

including both variances in one motion.  Maistros made a motion to grant two variances as they 

relate to a ground sign for 477 Industrial Parkway, South Russell, the sign to be located at 512 

East Washington Street in the manner presented to this commission as follows:  that being 

granting a three foot setback variance and granting a 24 square foot extension to the current 

existing ground sign at that location, seconded by LaChapelle.  Roll call – ayes, all.  Motion 

carried. 

Old Business:  None 

New Business:  None 

At 7:47 p.m., Maistros made a motion to adjourn. 

 

 

 

 

_______________________________                       _________________________________ 

David Maistros, Chairman                                            Nancy Grattino, Board Secretary 

 

Prepared by:  Leslie Galicki 
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